Friends of Darwen Cemetery 

Minutes of AGM held on Wednesday 29 April 2015
At Darwen Aldridge Community Academy

Present: John East, Ineke Bateman, Jake Berry, Colin Briggs, Joan Briggs, John Clemens, Roy Cox, Paul Dargan, Diane Davies, Karimeh Foster, Terry Garsden, Steven Henry, Leonard Jackson, Rosemary Jackson, Jill Marr, Lynda van Dijk, Peter van Dijk, Diane Walsh, Kath Walsh, Mick Walsh.
1. Welcome and opening remarks by our Chairman, John East.
2. Apologies: Steve Davies, Mike Coyle, David Foster, Tony Foster, Duncan Gill, Ann Lamont, Maureen Roberts, Brent Stevenson.
3. Minutes of last AGM accepted – proposed Mick Walsh, seconded by John Clemens.
4. Matters arising – none.
5. Chair’s Annual Report by John East
We hope to gain approval for our Heritage Lottery Bid and start work on the Structure this summer. Thanks are due to our President, Steve Davies, and his FODC team. Our appreciation goes to the contractors for their plans, and also to Helen Ashby for drawing the bid together. When all these efforts come to fruition, we will honour in perpetuity the service men and women buried in Darwen Cemetery, those buried in cemeteries elsewhere and all those who served in various capacities.

During 2014, the volunteers have put in hundreds of hours of work maintaining and conserving the Cemetery. Each year, Mick Walsh produces a full work strategy for general maintenance. Many young people have been involved. We have almost finished renovating Section D1 to near-original condition. 
We are currently renovating footpaths in the Nature Garden, thanks to donations from the Lloyd Trust and the Leach Trust. And next week, work will start on repairing and repainting the Lark Street gates, thanks to a contribution from Crown Awards. 

Our remembrance services in November were well attended. Tony Foster did some sterling work discovering the missing names on the Redearth Road war memorial, and a replacement memorial has now been unveiled in the Cemetery, thanks to a generous donation from Mrs Hampson. Brent Stevenson has again been invaluable for his advice and support.
We acknowledge the help we have received from Blackburn with Darwen council, especially Margaret Keighley (who has just left), the Cemetery staff and the Your Call team. 
Finally, thanks are due to all the Trustees and volunteers for the hours they have put in to continue improving Darwen Cemetery.

6. Adoption of Annual Report – proposed by Jill Marr, seconded by Diane Walsh.
7. Presentation of Accounts (Treasurer)

Diane Walsh presented the Annual Accounts for 2014, which are attached to these Minutes. Over the year, there was an excess of expenditure over income of £1025, but we still ended the year with cash balances of £6961.
The income of £8281 included £2500 donation from Mrs Hampson for the Redearth Road memorial project, £2000 payment for assistance with headstone testing, £840 from claiming several years’ Gift Aid from HM Revenue and Customs, £551 from the insurance claim following the break-in at our lock-up, £380 from the Grave Maintenance Scheme, £330 from sales of memorials and £245 from Ann’s wreath sales.
The expenditure of £9309 included £2334 for the Muck Truck (from funds donated by the NW Masons in 2013), £1519 for new notice boards (from funds donated by Crown Awards), £1500 for the Redearth Road memorial (thanks to Mrs Hampson) and £1500 for memorial renovations mainly on Section D1 (from funds from headstone testing).

8. Accounts adopted -  proposed by Roy Cox, seconded by Terry Garsden
9. Appointment of Auditor – Susan Tracey - proposed by Diane Davies, seconded by Jill Marr.
10. Election of Trustees
Patrick O’Reilly has decided not to seek re-election. The other 10 Trustees were willing to stand again, and their nominations were proposed by Roy Cox and seconded by Terry Garsden. There were no other nominations, so all ten were declared elected. They are Steve Davies (President), John East (Chairman), Diane Walsh (Treasurer), Peter van Dijk (Secretary), Mick Walsh, Paul Dargan, Diane Davies, Jill Marr, Tony Foster, and Colin Briggs.
11. The WW1 Reflective Project

In the absence of Steve Davies, John East gave a brief progress report.. As well as introducing trails linking the war graves in the cemetery, we are hoping to build a commemorative structure with trench-like properties, ten commemorative plaques, and views from the firestep over the town. The first granite plaque is at present on view in our exhibition in the Library. Steve, Jill, Tony, Diane and Mick have been working to bring the bid together. We have also been fortunate that Steve has been able to gather gratis contributions from a number of professional consultants. We have now been told that there is no need for planning permission for the commemorative structure. Helen Ashby, who has considerable experience in this area, is drawing together the final items to be put into the bid to the Heritage Lottery Fund. We hope that work will be able start on the old non-conformist chapel site in September.
12. Mick Walsh - Working Parties report
The 28 Saturday working parties had an average attendance of 18 volunteers, including a group undertaking a Duke of Edinburgh Award, a group of volunteers from McDonalds, the Cellar Dweller guide group, St Barnabas cubs and the youth offending team. Total hours worked was 1226. The 38 Thursday sessions averaged 8 volunteers providing 1226 hours of work. In addition, we organised five special days: 1 day for volunteers from the Masons, 2 days for Ritherdens volunteers, and 2 days for students from DACA.

We completed the restoration of Section C that had previously been overgrown by rhododendrons. The remaining plants are regenerating well and the craters left over from when other rhodies were uprooted have been filled. An access path has been constructed on Section F to allow easy access to the Knowles war grave. We have removed the overhanging branches from the east face of the rhododendrons bordering Section H and facing the main entrance. This has opened up the path leading to Section J. We will tackle the west face when the east face has regenerated sufficiently to maintain a visual barrier.

Maintenance to hedges, paths and drains is ongoing, as is gardening work maintaining the beds in the Ashes garden, the Nature garden, the heather beds, Prickly Corner and near the Cross of Sacrifice. Balsam pulling again took place and more will be needed in 2015, although the effort required is diminishing. Clearing self-seeded trees and shrubs within grave plots is slow and painstaking work.

The restoration of burial section D1 is continuing. With the help of Brent Stevenson, many headstones were repaired and re-erected. Our volunteers have worked hard on restoring and levelling the kerb sets. The rhododendron hedge has been removed and will not be replaced because it was covering grave plots. Levelling and landscaping has still to be completed. The path edge and gutters have been realigned.
Jill has obtained funding enabling us to bring in a contractor to resurface the path in the Nature Garden, which may be completed in the next week. We have also obtained part-funding so that we can get the Lark Street gate posts repaired and the gates sandblasted and repainted. This is also due to start in the next week.

John thanked Mick for heading up all our work in the Cemetery.
13. Any other business

Mick would like to put on record his appreciation of our regular Your Call truck driver, Steve Moss. He invariably arrives before us and simply gets on with the work of removing the debris from our various tasks of opening up the views across the Cemetery. He is very much one of us and does everything he can to help. It was agreed that the secretary should write to Sayyed Osman, Tony Watson and the Chief Executive at BwD to express our appreciation.

John East was pleased to note the presence of Rosemary Jackson, our former secretary, and her husband, Len, who now live in Lincolnshire. Rosemary said she was thrilled to hear of all our work. John suggested that, as thanks to Rosemary for all her work for FODC, we should make her an honorary member. This was proposed by John Clemens and seconded by Terry Garsden.
14. Talk by Laurie Manton – The Graveyard Detective
John welcomed Natalie Horrocks and her local history group, who joined us for Laurie Manton’s talk.

Laurie is currently working with Radio Lancashire on a series of programmes involving visits to cemeteries around the County, the first of which in January was to Darwen Cemetery. His background in the Army, and as a reporter on the Soldier magazine, as well as his interest in oral history and local history, has led him to exploring graveyards and cemeteries all over the world. He possesses a huge archive of photos of gravestones and monuments, some of which he shared with us. 
Laurie showed us lots of interesting headstones, among others a lovely collection of angels. He also showed some immortelles, still complete with glass domes containing ceramic flowers on a stone base. (Darwen still has some stone bases but our glass domes have long since disappeared.)

Laurie has a collection of photos taken in Darwen Cemetery. They are on the following Flickr link:
https://www.flickr.com/photos/laurie-manton/sets/72157644965615152/ 
John expressed our thanks to Laurie for his interesting presentation, and he was given a round of applause.

John then closed the meeting.

